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DELAWARE EMERGENCY MEDICAL SERVICES OVERSIGHT 





COUNCIL
MEETING MINUTES

December 15, 2010
The meeting was called to order by Lewis Schiliro, Secretary, Department of Safety and Homeland Security, Public Safety Building Main Conference room in Dover.  Those in attendance were as follows:

Council Members
Allen Metheny, Sr.


DE Volunteer Firefighter’s Association (alternate)
Lawrence Tan



New Castle County EMS 
Wayne Smith



DE Healthcare Association 
Sgt. Keith Mark


Delaware State Police Aviation 
Dr. Glen Tinkoff


Medical Society of Delaware

Robert Stuart



Director, Sussex County EMS

Dr. Ross Megargel


State EMS Medical Director

Dr. Heather Farley


DE Chapter of ACEP
Crystal Webb



DPH Deputy Director, DHSS (alternate)
Gregory Patterson


Governor’s Office

Glenn Luedtke



Sussex County Member-at-Large

Michael McMichael


DVFA Ambulance Committee
Council Staff

Steven Blessing


OEMS

Britany Robinson


OEMS 
Guests in Attendance
Sandy Wilson-Hypes


OEMS
Diane Hainsworth


OEMS

Nicole Quinn



PHP
Steven Catalano



Wilbert Hayes



DEMA

Marie Renzi



EMSC
Sue Kost



EMSC
Debbie Vincent


OEMS

I.
INTRODUCTIONS

DEMSOC members, staff and guests introduced themselves.

II. APPROVAL OF MINUTES

The minutes from the September 22, 2010 DEMSOC minutes were reviewed and approved.

III.    PUBLIC HEALTH PREPAREDNESS SECTION UPDATE
The Office of Preparedness, in collaboration with the Delaware Healthcare Association, is in the process of scheduling a presentation with the Delaware State Police (Trooper James Warwick and his partner) on active shooter scenarios as a result of the John’s Hopkins event. The presentation will occur in January or February and is expected to be two hours. 
Steven Blessing reported that Delaware scored 8 out of 10 on the Trust for America’s Health (TFAH) Ready or Not Report. The report looks at progress in Public Health Preparedness with a very acute look from a Public Health perspective. The two areas we took a hit on were the Public Health budget and a readiness ability to respond to SHOC within an hour. Delaware exercised the demonstration with three times as many people as needed so we missed the parameter set. If we would have done the demonstration with the minimum number required we would have passed. 

We are revising the structure of SHOC to streamline the activation process. Once this is done the plans will be looked at and modified to more seamlessly work with DEMA and reflect the changes made within the SHOC structure. 
V. NEW BUSINESS
1) DIMES Update
Diane Hainsworth reported that the target date for implementation was January 1, 2011.  There are issues with one of the modules, and it requires further testing. The testing is scheduled for December 20, 2010. Due to this testing, the system will not be ready for January 1. It will be rolled out as soon as possible. Sandy Hypes is working on a narrative PowerPoint training presentation to send out to all the providers. Michelle Johnson and Kathi Fletcher are going out to the fire companies and ambulance association meetings to show the system in person. DIMES is NEMSIS compatible. Letters will be sent out to fire companies and ambulance companies asking for contact information to pre-load the system for go-live. We will no longer be doing the three page paper sign up for new users. It will be an online sign-up to request access. 

2) Diversion Policy Update
Requests have been made to open up the Hospital Diversion Policy for discussion.  Changes were made to Cardiac Catheter Laboratory Divert; assure sexual assault nurses will evaluate patients regardless of the hospital diversion process as a convenience to the patient and local police officers. Christiana, Bayhealth, and Beebe will take sexual assault victims regardless of divert. Dr. Megargel still needs to contact Nanticoke to see if they will take sexual assault victims regardless of divert.  Some grammatical errors were also corrected. 
During the discussion a request was received to have A.I.  duPont recognized as a Level II pediatric trauma center. This will need to be further discussed at the Trauma Committee Meeting. Dr. Tinkoff stated issues with policy concerning the pediatric trauma piece, stating that it stands for now, but requires revisions. A motion was made, and passed, with the caveat of pending revisions.
3) DEMSOC Annual Report

Diane Hainsworth asked for everyone to review their stats and reports and submit info for the report. The report is for the 2010 calendar year. This report will include information from the most recent NHTSA review. Sandy Hypes is coordinating the information coming into the Office of EMS. We are in need of new pictures.
VI. OLD BUSINESS
1) Chairman’s Report on Council Activities
Secretary Schiliro reported that the Special Needs Database has been tested and is almost ready. A presentation is being made to the 911 board on December 16, 2010 for funding to have a secure server. This is necessary to operate the database. 
Concerning the States of Emergency; the model will stay in place with Level I – Warning, Level II – Driving Restrictions, Level III – State of Emergency, driving ban, with the exception of first responders.  
2) Agency Reports
  Sussex County
Sussex County EMS and Sussex Technical High School’s joint EMT-B training program that was approved by Sussex County Council last March began with 24 students. The school is providing administrative support, some equipment and space for the class while SCEMS is providing instructors and any needed additional equipment.  As stated previously, they feel this will be a benefit to the students, the volunteer fire companies who will hopefully welcome the graduates as EMTs into their departments, and ultimately to SCEMS as some of the graduates choose to move on to a career in EMS at the advanced level. The program is progressing well with only a few minor glitches to date, mostly regarding scheduling. 
SCEMS call volume is up approximately 2% over 2009.
SCEMS currently has three vacancies. They interviewed four out-of-state paramedics for their vacant positions in October and hired one interviewee on December 6. A second interviewee will start sometime in January 2011. They will be conducting interviews again on or about January 20, 2011 and hope to interview several out-of-state paramedics that have applied for their three vacant positions. Over the past several months, they met with the four matriculating students from Sussex County currently enrolled in the current Del Tech Paramedic Technology curriculum and they plan to interview them in January. They anticipate that they will hire several students sometime this year to help fill some of our current and projected vacant positions. 
SCEMS is in the process of purchasing lactate meters so they can fully implement the new Delaware sepsis protocol. This protocol will help paramedics identify pre-hospital patients suffering from sepsis so that treatment can be initiated upon arrival of the patient. 
SCEMS will celebrate its 20th anniversary on Saturday, January 15, 2011. In honor of the anniversary, they are holding a luncheon on Friday, January 14, 2011 at the Cheer Center in Georgetown.  Save the date flyers and invitations have been sent. If you did not receive one, contact Robert Stuart. 
EOC Director Joe Thomas is in the process of updating the Sussex County Emergency Operations Plan with the help of Tectonic, a consulting firm. Tectonic has experience in updating and writing emergency operations plans and was the vendor selected by Sussex County to assist the EOC with updating the county’s plan. 
 New Castle County
NCC is working toward implementation of standing order updates.
 NCC had six personnel in the field evaluation FTO process, they are all ready medics. They are continuing with selection process for the next paramedic class, this will start in March 2011.
Wilmington University is offering a public safety scholarship. 
NCC is in an administrative position at this point. The US senate race resulted in a change in the county executives. They have been meeting with the transition team, specifically the Public Safety committee of the team. Their goal is to submit a report to the new county executive by the end of this week.
 NCC is continuing the partnership with St. Georges Technical High School EMS Program. 
Lawrence Tan is a member of The National Commission on Children in Disasters. The Commission issued its final report to the President of Congress in October of this year. There are several recommendations for EMS as well as pediatric care. The report is available online. 
NCC Emergency Communications Division had a tragic loss of a fire/medical communications supervisor. Ken Greenfield was a county employee for 35 years. A request was made to have a letter of condolence sent to the family.
DSP Aviation
Sgt. Keith Mark reported that the DSP Open House was on October 16. They celebrated 40 years in aviation and 25 years of the trooper medic program. This was also an opportunity to showcase the new facility in Georgetown. It was a tremendous turn out.
DSP recently transferred four trooper medics into the program; they will start March 7, through Del Tech.
The new aircraft acquisition committee continues to do research on the new aircraft that the division will be purchasing in the near future. To date they have researched the Bell 429, the AW139, and the EC145. Captain Hagan will report the findings in January 2011.
OEMS

Steve Blessing reported that the Office of Emergency Medical Services and the Office of Preparedness have combined as one section, now known as the Emergency Medical Services and Preparedness Section. They are currently working on an expansion for office spaces and a training center at DHCI in Smyrna. 
The job posting for the State EMS director is now closed. Interviews for the position will begin shortly. 
3) Medical Directors Report
Dr. Megargel reported that the new standing orders were approved by the BOMLD, they were to be implemented November 1st. So far trauma, strokes and hearts have been addressed. Now Sepsis is being addressed. This is one of the major killers in the Emergency Department.
There is a delay in the adoption of the BLS protocols. OEMS is working with BOMLD and the State Fire Prevention Commission to make some last minute changes. 
Dr. Megargel continues to get complaints from around the State of poor timing of BLS patient care reports into the emergency departments. Reports are getting submitted over 24 hours after a call or not submitted at all. The agencies are provided print time reports on the patient care reports every quarter. These reports are also available through the commission. 
St. Francis, Christiana Care, and Trans care have been approved to do ALS inter-facility transport, paramedic only. 
Paramedics are certified by BOMLD.  However, there is a disconnect in the laws for EMT licensure. Some EMT B’s have been decertified due to gross mispractices. They have been recertified and allowed to work under the State EMS Medical Director license and under the BOMLD standing orders with no input from BOMLD or State EMS Medical Director. The board has increased the standards and added additional information. 
4) DVFA Ambulance Committee Report
Michael McMichael reported that the State Ambulance Association changed its name in September 2010 to Delaware State EMS Association. The reason this was done was due to the influx of first responders. 
There are concerns as to whether to NREMT or DE EMT should be the standard. Most of the State’s EMTs that are nationally registered would consider this to be a step back instead of forward. Sandy Hypes reported that at the last fire commission meeting a committee was formed to evaluate the need for or against national registry. This year’s NHTSA review suggested everyone have and maintain national registry.  A motion was made to send a letter to the commission stating DE EMTs maintain access to national registry and work toward phasing out DE EMT, making NREMT the standard. The motion was passed.  
Another issued that was address is 24 hour refresher course; the complaint is that it is repetitive and needs major improvement.
 Concerns have also been received about EMTs going over State line, into Maryland, and there are reciprocity issues with doing this.
5) Ambulance Safety Committee Report
Glenn Luedtke reported that the National Fire Protection Association ( NFPA),  put together a committee to write a standard for ambulance construction that addresses safety issues. Bill Walton is the representative from Delaware who sits on this committee. The committee released a regulation draft. 

They are working with the National Association of EMTs (NAEMT) in the development of the EMS safety course. The pilot course was done at Delaware State Fire School and they are now in the process of editing down the course. The final version is to be rolled out at the EMS Today Conference in Baltimore, MD, the first week in March. 

6) DFVA Report

Allen Metheny served as an alternate for William Tobin. Allen reported on helicopter usage in Kent County. Stats indicated that the percentage of times the helicopter was being used is very low. Sgt. Keith Mark reported that this is still a work in progress. They are working on a revision to the donut policy, looking to reduce the actual times that occurs. 
7) Medical Society of Delaware Report

Tom Ferry from A.I. duPont has officially retired and Kevin Churchwell has assumed the new duties as Chief Executive Officer. Kevin is a physician who comes to us from Vanderbilt Children’s Hospital.
8) DE Chapter of ACEP Report

Dr. Heather Farley reported that her term as president is over at the end of December. Dr. Jon McGhee will be taking over and will be at the next meeting.
VII. TENTATIVE SCHEDULE                   
 
February 23, 2011
VIII. PUBLIC COMMENT
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